Zoning Board of Appeals

Public Meeting November 20, 2019 @ 4:00 PM Chilmark Town Hall 


FINAL
Present for the Board of Appeals and attending the meeting were Russell Maloney, Chairman, Chris Murphy, Allison Burger, Joan Malkin, Joe Chapman and Chuck Hodgkinson.  Reid Silva, Alexander and Alison Kisselgof, Stephanie DaRosa, Kara Shemeth, Lisa Gray, Brittany Olivari, Haven Kiernan, Mark Hurwitz, Patrick Lindsay, Mike Turnell and Josh Gothard also attended.  Frank LoRusso and Wendy Weldon did not attend.

The meeting came to order at 4:00 PM and Mr. Maloney appointed Alternate members Malkin and Chapman as voting members for the evening’s agenda.
CHRIS ALLEY FOR HAVEN KIERNAN; Article 6 Section 6.6; 31 Meadow Lane; Map 30 Lot 76.1:  Mr. Maloney opened the continued public hearing at 4:05 PM and confirmed all five ZBA members are eligible voters.  Ms. Gray summarized the last discussion and explained the plan has been revised.  It now only seeks setback relief under Article 6 Section 6.6 for the detached bedroom that is 39 feet from the northwest lot line.  The proposed pool location has been changed and all elements of this proposed pool location meet the minimum 50-foot setback distance from the lot lines.  Consequently, this segment of the original application is withdrawn.  Ms. Shemeth reviewed a revised site plan dated 11/16/19 and the revised plans dated 11/15/19 showing these changes.  Chuck H. read a new letter from the abutter whose property line is within 100 feet of the proposed detached bedroom with complete support for the revised plan.  With no public comment a motion was made to close the hearing at 4:09 PM.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.  A subsequent motion was made to approve the revised plans as presented.  The motion was seconded and with no further discussion passed unanimously with five in favor.

ALEXANDER KISSELGOF; Article 4 Section 4.2B1; 1 Swan’s Way; Map 11 Lot 70:      Mr. Maloney opened the public hearing at 4:10 PM.  Mr. Kisselgof explained he would like to open an acupuncture by appointment service in the existing studio at the rear of the property.  He has a Purchase and Sale Agreement to buy this property from the current owner, Jane N. Appell, Trustee.  He plans to be open for business on weekdays from sunrise to sunset and on Saturday’s until 12 noon.  A sign no larger than 3 square feet will be placed at the entrance to the driveway which is accessible directly from South Road.  Two parking spots will be provided for patients behind the principal dwelling which is not visible to any current developed abutting properties.
The Board reviewed the criteria under this bylaw in relation to the proposal and observations made at the site visit.  Chuck H. read 3 letters from abutters and abutter Stephanie DaRosa read her letter for the record.  After much discussion about the abutters’ concerns and with no further public comment a motion was made to close the hearing at 4:20 PM.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.  A second motion was made to approve the petition and sketched lot plan with the following special conditions:  1. This business shall only provide acupuncture services.  2.  There shall only be one practicing acupuncturist on the premises at any given time.  3.  Patron parking shall be limited to the existing parking area shown off South Road.                 4.  Driveway access to the patron parking area shall be off South Road.  5.  Only two patron cars shall be parked on the premises at any given time.  6.  There shall be no patron access to the premises via Swan’s Way or any patron parking off of Swan’s Way.  7.  The sign shall be placed at the southeast corner of the lot on South Road.  8.  The applicant shall provide an approval letter from the Board of Health before obtaining a Business License from the Town Clerk and before opening the practice for business.  The motion was seconded and with no further discussion passed unanimously with five in favor.

REID SILVA FOR 2 SISTERS REALTY TRUST; Article 4 Section 4.2A3 and Article 6 Section 6.6; 33 Harlock Pond Rd.; Map 1 Lot 12:  Mr. Maloney opened the public hearing at 4:31 PM.  Mr. Silva reviewed the site plan dated 10/25/19 to construct an in-ground 20’ X 50’ pool with the required 4’ pool enclosure.  The pool water will be heated with an air-source heat pump; the pool equipment will be in a below-grade vault; the pool will have an automatic pool cover; the power for the pool equipment will be offset by an on-site solar array.  Under Article 6 Section 6.6 the applicant seeks permission to construct a 14’ X 27’ pool house in a location that is approximately 15 feet and the pool enclosure will be approximately 5 feet from the northeast lot line—less than the minimum 50-foot setback distance.  The project is within the Vineyard Sound Coastal District.  Chuck H. read the Site Review Committee report for the record.  
Mr. Silva explained the town considers this one lot and that the owner has owned the lot with a dwelling and occupancy permit for over 2 years.  The Board agreed.  Mr. Silva reviewed a narrative of how the proposal meets each of the criteria in the bylaw.  The Board discussed alternative sites and Mr. Silva explained why this is the best overall location for the pool and enclosure.  The Board asked if a letter of consent is available from the abutter whose property is within 100 feet of the structures seeking setback relief.  Mr. Silva said the letter of consent exists and was mailed to Seven Gates Corporation.  He said he will provide a copy before the permit is issued.  After brief discussion and with no public comment a motion was made to close the hearing at 4:41 PM.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.  A subsequent motion was made to approve the plan as presented with the following special condition: 1. The stand pipe location shall be approved by the Fire Chief before obtaining a Building Permit.  The motion was seconded.  In discussion Mr. Murphy expressed his opinion that Article 6 Section 6.6 does not apply to pools because of the specific setback requirements in Article 4 Section 4.2A3.  Much debate ensued.  After all points were made, the Chair called for a vote and the motion passed with four in favor and one opposed (Mr. Murphy).  
REID SILVA FOR BARN OWL TRUST; Article 4 Section 4.2A3; 225 State Rd.; Map 33 Lot 122:  Mr. Maloney opened the public hearing at 4:55 PM.  Mr. Silva reviewed the site plan dated 11/1/19 to construct an in-ground 16’ X 42’ pool with the required 4’ pool enclosure.  The pool water will be heated with an air-source heat pump; the pool equipment will be in a sound insulted shed; the pool will have an automatic pool cover; the power for the pool equipment will be offset by purchasing green energy through the Verde Energy USA program.  The project is in the State Rd. Roadside District.  Chuck H. read the Site Review Committee report for the record.
Mr. Silva summarized how the plan meets each of the bylaw criteria and the Board agreed with his assessments.  After brief discussion about landscaping and with no public comment a motion was made to close the hearing at 5:05 PM.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.  A subsequent motion was made to approve the plan as presented with the following special conditions: 1. The stand pipe location shall be approved by the Fire Chief before obtaining a Building Permit.  2.  No landscaping shall be placed within four feet of the exterior side of the pool enclosure.  3.  No landscaping shall interfere with the sight lines between the house and the pool.  4.  A dedicated power meter shall be installed for all of the pool-related equipment. 5.  Each November after the pool is installed the owner shall provide documented proof to the Zoning Enforcement Officer that the renewable energy needs as contracted through a green energy program have been purchased.  6.  If the ZBA determines the owner has not complied with these conditions the ZBA shall take appropriate actions to satisfy the renewable energy needs and source of power.  7.  If at a future date the owner wishes to revise this arrangement, a petition for a new Special Permit with the proposed renewable energy plan must be filed for due processing.  The motion was seconded and with no further discussion passed unanimously with five in favor. 
DISCUSSION AND VOTE: REQUEST FROM PAUL HORNBLOWER FOR A 1-YEAR EXTENSION TO THE SPECIAL PERMIT ISSUED ON SEPT. 26, 2018.  It expires on Sept. 26, 2020. There are archaeological survey delays with P.A.L.; 51 Squibnocket Farm Road; Map 35 Lot 1.3:     Chuck H. read a letter from the owner requesting a one year extension to this special permit.  He added the Building Inspector approved the request—for both special permits.  The Board read the permit and conditions for this addition to the dwelling under    Article 6 Section 6.11B2, Article 12 Section 12.4C and Article 12 Section 12.6B.  A motion was made to grant the extension as requested which extends the permit to September 26, 2021.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved with five in favor. 
DISCUSSION AND VOTE: REQUEST FROM PAUL HORNBLOWER FOR A 1-YEAR EXTENSION TO THE SPECIAL PERMIT ISSUED ON JANUARY 23, 2019.  It expires on January 23, 2021. There are archaeological survey delays with P.A.L.; 51 Squibnocket Farm Rd.; Map 35 Lot 1.3; Article 4 Section 4.2A3; Article 11 Section 11.6A2d5 and Article 12 Section 12.4 D1:  Chuck H. explained this is the second Special Permit extension request from Mr. Hornblower.  The permit is to construct a 20’ X 40’ in-ground swimming pool with an automatic, retractable cover, the required safety enclosure and pool equipment shed.  The pool water will not have an auxiliary water heater.  The project is in zones B2 and C of the Squibnocket Pond District.  The Board read the permit and conditions and agreed to grant the extension.  A motion was made to grant the special permit extension to January 23, 2022.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved with five in favor.
ADMINISTRATION

The draft September 25, 2019 meeting minutes were reviewed and approved as presented by consensus.  The draft October 7, 2019 meeting minutes were also reviewed and approved by consensus.

The next meeting will be Wed. December 18, 2019 @ 4:00 PM. 
With no further business to conduct the meeting adjourned at 5:15 PM. 
Respectfully submitted by Chuck Hodgkinson, CAS.
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